
 

 

 
January 3, 2017 

 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on Tuesday, 

January 3, 2017 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC.  

Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, Riddick, Sexton and Walker were present.  Also present were 

Interim County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and 

Finance Officer Missy Dixon.   

  

Chair Walker wished everyone a prosperous and happy new year. 

 

  Commissioner Riddick gave the invocation.  Commissioner Johnson led the pledge of 

allegiance.  

 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS: None. 

 

 CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Consent 

Agenda: 

a) Approval of Minutes 

b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 

c) Proclamation: Plymouth High School (PHS) Football Team 

 

Ms. Bennett read aloud the PHS Football Team Proclamation.  Chair Walker presented it to PHS 

Principal Cherry and Washington County Schools Superintendent Jackson and told them how proud the 

Board and the community were of the team this year. 
 

Commissioner Johnson seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

PUBLIC FORUM: Ms. Gloria Davenport Wynn, Plymouth, told the Board that she read 

in the Beacon that the Commissioners were looking at moving the E911 center.  She asked why 

it can’t be moved to the Commerce Building out by the Airport since that building is not being 

used. She also said that 100 people are being laid off at Domtar. She said the County should use 

something we already have and add to its infrastructure.  

 

ECONOMIC IMPROVEMENT COUNCIL, INC. 2017 GRANT APPLICATION:    Ms. 

Bennett explained to the Board that each year the EIC is required to submit a copy of their Grant 

Application to the Board of Commissioners.  A copy of their 2017 grant application was in the 

Commissioners’ Agenda Package. This document is for information only –no action is needed.  

(A copy of this application is on file in the Clerk’s office.) 

 

RECOGNITION FOR EMPLOYEE OF THE YEAR:   The Employee of the Month 

Committee, which consisted of Commissioner D. Cole Phelps, former County Manager Willie 

Carawan, Asst. CM/Attorney Curtis Potter, Harry White and Denise Moulden, met and chose an 

Employee of the Year from the 11 recipients of the Employee of the Month.  Ms. Ann Keyes, 

Planning & Safety Director and Emergency Management Director was chosen as the Employee 

of the Year.  Chair Walker stated that Ms. Keyes will have 42 years with the County on January 

5, 2017. Chair Walker presented an appreciation plaque and a check for $250 to Ms. Keyes.   

 



 

 

EMPLOYEE OF THE MONTH (EOM) DISCUSSION:    Mr. Potter said that originally 

the EOM committee said that they would revisit the program after the first year.  The EOM 

Committee met on December 23, 2016 (minus Denise Moulden who could not attend) and 

agreed to change the program to Employee of the Quarter.  Mr. Potter explained that having it 

monthly places more administrative challenges on County Management staff.  The EOM 

committee also discussed possibly having money given each quarter to the recipient of the 

award. 

 

Commissioner Phelps agreed with this change in the program and would like to know 

what monetary value would be given. 

 

Commissioners Johnson, Sexton and Chair Walker agreed with Commissioner Phelps. 

 

Commissioner Johnson made a motion for a monetary award of $50 for the 

quarterly recipient and a monetary award of $250 for the recipient of the year and March 

will be the first quarter of recognition.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

SPECIAL RECOGNITION FROM GOVERNOR MCCRORY’S OFFICE:  Chair 

Walker asked for Ms. Ann Keyes and Connie Barnes of the Emergency Management Office and 

Ms. Jennifer O’Neal, EMS to come forward.  Chair Walker presented certificates from Governor 

McCrory to each of them for their commitment and dedication in helping the State of North 

Carolina respond to Hurricane Matthew.  There was also one for the entire Emergency 

Management Office.  The recipients received a standing ovation from the Commissioners, staff 

and the audience attending the meeting. 

 

WASHINGTON COUNTY DRAFT AUDITOR’S REPORT:  Mr. Jimmy Overton of 

Carr, Riggs & Ingram gave the following presentation to the Board. 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

Mr. Overton thanked Ms. Dixon and Mr. Carawan for all of the assistance they gave the 

auditor’s office.  They should also be commended for cleaning up the books from past years. 

 

Chair Walker thanked Mr. Overton and said it looks like the County is moving in the 

right direction. 

 

 COLLETON EMS BILLING:   Dave Pickren, National Sales Director of Colleton 

Software, spoke to the Board regarding their electronic data collections system and 

billing/collection service for Washington County EMS and gave the following presentation. 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
Mr. Pickren said he has been working closely with Mr. Coccaro and Ms. Dixon.  He has 

seen increased call volume. With Medicaid and Medicare it is strictly a numbers game.  The 

County must have the call volume to get the money.  There is a 92% increase in the non-

emergent side. 911 is running about the same. The County is on pace for calls for transport. The 

County is running 100% of 911 calls for the County.  Mr. Pickren said he has had a lot of 



 

meetings with Ms. Dixon and Mr. Coccaro to make EMS profitable for the County.  They meet 

at least once a month. He has also had training with staff to fill out paperwork correctly to be 

paid correctly. He has created a relationship with Washington County Hospital. Colleton 

Software went with a medical billing mailing company because Colleton was receiving bills 

returned that were undeliverable when they were mailing them themselves. He has seen an 

increase since changing their process. Mr. Pickren said he is looking at every self-pay call to try 

to get them off the books. 

 

Commissioner Sexton asked what does the County need to do to get ahead.  Does the 

County need to do something about transport?  Mr. Coccaro answered and said the County 

doesn’t have all the numbers for a full billing cycle so the County doesn’t need to jump the gun.  

The County needs to wait until the cycle has time to mature.  

 

Commissioner Johnson asked if Mr. Coccaro has considered a ‘meet the transport’ folks 

with the facilities folks who handle transport for those facilities--maybe do a “lunch & learn”.  

Commissioner Riddick suggested taking EMS transport folks to the facilities to meet their folks 

who schedule transports.  

 

Mr. Potter said the next time to look at this should be during the budget work sessions.  

As long as the County is continuing to break even, the Commissioners should see this as a good 

thing.  

 

The Board asked Mr. Pickren to come back to the Board in 90-120 days to give an 

update. 

 

Commissioner Phelps requested to the Board that when the County does its NCACC 

‘meeting in a box” legislative goals, we need to discuss Medicaid reimbursement. 

 

 CARDIAC ARREST MANAGEMENT PRESENTATION: Mr. Andrew Coccaro, EMS 

Director, gave the following presentation. 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 



 

 
 

Commissioner Sexton said to keep up the good work and Chair Walker said that Mr. 

Coccaro was doing a good job. 

 



 

FIRE COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION:  Ms. Keyes stated that at the Fire 

Commission meeting held on November 28, 2016, the Washington County Fire Commission 

unanimously approved a motion to recommend the following motion to the Washington County 

Board of Commissioners: 

 

In order to maintain the necessary equipment and personnel to furnish fire protection and 

related services at no charge to all persons, the Washington County Fire Commission 

recommends that the $.04 (four cents) of the Washington County’s Ad Valorem taxes 

currently assessed for fire protection be established as a fire district tax and be addressed 

as such on the tax billing forms. 

 

Ms. Keyes asked for a motion form the Board to approve the Fire Commission’s 

recommendation. 

 

Mr. Potter stated that this would be similar to a drainage district.  Commissioner Sexton 

asked would it be more work for the tax office to have these different rates on the tax bill.  Ms. 

Wilkins said she wasn’t sure since tonight is the first time she has heard about this.  

 

Mr. Overton, the County’s auditor, was still in the audience and he said an agency fund 

would need to be set up to collect the taxes and to track the money and allocate it to the correct 

fire district.  

 

Commissioner Sexton asked about neighboring counties and how they are set up.  Ms. 

Keyes said that Beaufort County does have fire districts. Ms. Keyes said she felt if it was shown 

on the tax bill, residents would know how their tax money was being spent. 

 

Mr. Potter said different rates can be broken out on the County’s tax bill showing 

different rates without having districts.  It reduces the overall ad valorem tax rate. He has seen 

County wide districts done in other counties. Mr. Overton also said if the County puts the 

restriction on the tax bill, then the funds can’t be spent on anything else.  

 

Commissioner Phelps asked Mr. Potter if fire districts have to go through the same legal 

hoops as drainage districts do.  Mr. Potter said some of the legal hoops are still there, but not 

exactly the same. 

 

Commissioner Sexton asked Mr. Potter to bring back pros and cons of this 

recommendation to the February meeting. 

 

 PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION: Ms. Ann Keyes said that at the 

Washington County Planning Board meeting held on December 15, 2016, the Washington 

County Planning Board discussed flooding issues associated with “Hurricane Matthew”.  After a 

lengthy discussion including base flood elevation, water in yards, flooded ductwork and 

increasing freeboard, the Washington County Planning Board unanimously approved a motion to 

recommend the following to the Washington County Board of Commissioners: 

 

The recommendation to amend the Washington County Flood Damage Prevention 

Ordinance, Specific Standards, to increase the lowest floor elevation to no lower than two 

feet above the base flood elevation from the existing one foot above base flood elevation. 

 



 

Ms. Keyes said she was seeking a motion for the Board’s approval of the Planning Board’s 

recommendation. If the Board approves the recommendation, there would need to be a public 

hearing. Ms. Keyes did mention that Tyrrell County recently adopted this same recommendation.  

Commissioner Sexton asked for pros and cons of this recommendation. Ms. Keyes said the 

higher our homes in the County are elevated, the more flood insurance premiums drop. 

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to have a public hearing on the 

recommendation from the Washington County Planning Board to amend the Washington 

County Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance, Specific Standards, to increase the lowest 

floor elevation to no lower than two feet above the base flood elevation from the existing 

one foot above base flood elevation. Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

 DISPOSAL OF OLD WATER METERS:  Mr. Tawes said the County’s Water 

Department had the old water meters replaced in 2014.  There are 2,000 – 2,500 sitting in boxes 

that are causing a safety concern at the Water Plant and he would like to get rid of them. Mr. 

Tawes said he has done research on GovDeals.com and contacted some scrap metal companies 

(.75/lb.). He received a proposal by Larry Stevens which is higher (meaning the County gets 

more money for the meters).  Mr. Tawes said he needs the Board to approve the sale to Larry 

Stevens.  

Their proposal is quite substantial amounting to almost $10,000 in revenue.  

 

Approximate Approximate Potential  

Price Per Meter Number of Meters Revenue 

 $               3.50  2000  $  7,000.00  

 $               3.50  2500  $  8,750.00  

 $               3.75  2000  $  7,500.00  

 $               3.75  2500  $  9,375.00  
 

Commissioner Sexton asked is there any way the old water meters would be useful for 

the County.  Mr. Tawes replied no.   

 

 Commissioner Sexton made a motion to sell the old water meters to Larry Stevens 

of Complete Meter. Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried unanimously.  

 

Commissioner Phelps asked Mr. Tawes to bring back the results of the sale to the Board.   

 

BOARDS & COMMITTEES:  Ms. Bennett went over the following requests. 

 

Washington County Planning Board 
 

The Washington County Planning Board would like to recommend the following persons be re-

appointed to the Washington County Planning Board with staggered re-appointment dates: 

  

 

Mr. Steve Barnes 

 Mrs. Katie Walker 



 

 Mr. Charles Sharpe 

 Mr. Frank Winslow 

 Mr. David Clifton 

 

The Washington County Planning Board would also like to recommend that Commissioner Bill 

Sexton be appointed as the ex-officio (Commissioners’ representative) to serve on this Board. 
 

Commissioner Johnson made a motion to approve the re-appointments to the 

Washington County Planning Board including Commissioner Bill Sexton as the 

Commissioner representative as presented above.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion 

carried unanimously. 
 

Washington County Library Board 

 

At its December 12, 2016 meeting, the Washington County Library Board voted unanimously to 

appoint Ms. Emma D. Moore to fill Ms. Eunice Carraway’s (who resigned)  unexpired term 

(until June 30, 2017).  Ms. Moore is a retired school teacher, a volunteer at Roanoke Landing 

and a regular library patron.  She has agreed to serve if the appointment is approved. 

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the appointment of Ms. Moore to 

the Washington County Library Board. Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Albemarle Commission’s RPO TAC 

 

With Curtis Potter being named Interim County Manager, he will need to be appointed by the 

Commissioners to the Albemarle Commission’s RPO TAC to replace Mr. Carawan. 

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to appoint Interim County Manager to the 

Albemarle Commission’s RPO TAC (replacing Mr. Carawan). Commissioner Phelps 

seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

Albemarle Commission, Area Agency on Aging, Community Advisory Board (CAC)  
 

 The Washington County Community Advisory Committee CAC (of the Albemarle Commission Area 

Agency on Aging) has had a member to resign thus creating a vacancy on this committee.  They are 

asking the Commissioners to appoint someone to the CAC. This was tabled at the October meeting.   

 

The Albemarle Commission Area Agency on Aging (AAA) is part of a national network of 

aging agencies established by the Older Americans Act. As the region's lead aging agency, the 

AAA is charged with planning and administrative oversight for our ten counties, including: 

planning for county-based aging programs and addressing future needs, grant agreements with 

counties, technical assistance, advocacy, training, education and outreach.  

 

The AAA offers a variety of services to Older Adults in the counties of Camden, Chowan, 

Currituck, Dare, Gates, Hyde, Pasquotank, Perquimans, Tyrrell and Washington. Our services 

include:  

 

Long Term Care Ombudsman – The Ombudsman Program is an advocate for residents’ rights 

and is responsible for investigating complaints made by, or on behalf of, nursing and adult care 



 

home residents. Ombudsmen work with residents, family members, concerned citizens, facilities, 

and public or private agencies to enhance the quality of care and life for residents in long term 

care facilities.  They conduct quarterly visits of the facilities. 

 

Commissioner Johnson asked Ms. Vanessa Joyner, Senior Center Director, if she knew of 

anyone who might like to volunteer.  She said she did not.  Commissioner Phelps asked Ms. Gloria 

Wynn (since she was in the audience) if she would like to volunteer, but she stated she has other 

commitments. 

 

Ms. Bennett mentioned that below is the list of Boards & Committees that the 

Commissioners serve on. Ms. Bennett went on to say that now that the Board has a new 

Commissioner, the Commissioners may wish to change which ones they serve on and find 

Boards & Committees for Commissioner Riddick to serve on.  

 

Washington County Boards & Committees 
Commissioners Seats 

As of December 29, 2016 
   

Name Board or Committee    Expiration Date 
      

D. Cole Phelps 
Parks & Recreation Advisory 
Committee Indefinite 

  Lake Phelps Advisory Board ? 
  Washington County Drainage Indefinite 
  MTW Health Department Board Indefinite 
      
Tracey A. Johnson Albemarle Commission--Workforce 

Development Program Consortium 
Board Indefinite 

  
Albemarle Commission Executive 
Committee--Council of Government Indefinite 

  Hospital Advisory Board Indefinite 
  Trillium Health Board Indefinite 
   
Julius Walker, Jr. Department of Social Services Board Indefinite 
      
VACANT Planning Board Indefinite 

VACANT 
Resource Conservation & 
Development  ? 

VACANT Washington County Drainage Indefinite 
VACANT Fire Commission Indefinite 
   
 
Bill Sexton 

 
Safety Committee 

 
Indefinite 

  Local Emergency Planning Indefinite 



 

Committee 

  Albemarle Commission RPO Indefinite 
 

Commissioner Phelps asked the Board if they would approve the following appointments. 

 

Washington County Boards & Committees 
Commissioners Seats 

January 3, 2017 
   

Name Board or Committee 
Expiration 

Date 
      

D. Cole Phelps Lake Phelps Advisory Board Indefinite 
  Washington County Drainage Indefinite 
  Employee of the Quarter Committee Indefinite 
  Resource Conservation & Development  Indefinite 
  Broadband Task Force Committee Indefinite 
      

Tracey A. Johnson 
Albemarle Commission--Workforce Development 
Program Consortium Board Indefinite 

  
Albemarle Commission--Executive Committee--
Council of Government   

  Hospital Advisory Board Indefinite 
  Trillium Health Board Indefinite 
      
Julius Walker, Jr. Department of Social Services Board Indefinite 
      
Jennifer Riddick Hospital Advisory Board Indefinite 
  Parks & Recreation Advisory Committee Indefinite 
  Fire Commission Indefinite 
  MTW Health Department Board Indefinite 
      
Bill Sexton Safety Committee Indefinite 
  Local Emergency Planning Committee Indefinite 
  Planning Board Indefinite 
  Washington County Drainage Indefinite 
  Albemarle Commission RPO Indefinite 

 

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Commissioners’ seats on 

various Boards/Committees as presented above. Commissioner Johnson seconded, motion 

carried unanimously. 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT: Ms. Dixon presented Budget Amendments and 

Budget Transfers.   



 

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the budget amendments BA#2017-

015, BA#2017-016, BA#2017-017 and BA#2017-012 (REVISED) along with budget 

transfers BT #2017-018 and BT #2017-019.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion 

carried unanimously. 

 

Ms. Dixon explained that she took money from fund balance for BA#2017-012.  Nothing 

was taken out of Recreation. 

 

Ms. Dixon asked were there any questions about the Finance Report. The Commissioners 

did not have any questions for Ms. Dixon. 

 

OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIRPERSON, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER, 

CLERK OR ATTORNEY:   

 

Commissioner Johnson congratulated Ms. Liverman, Cooperative Extension Director, on 

her success with SHIPP and Ms. Wilkins, Tax Administrator, on being on the Board of her Ad 

Valorem Tax Association.  Commissioner Johnson also thanked Ms. Keyes for working with 

residents and FEMA.  She reiterated that the deadline to apply for FEMA funds is January 9, 

2017. 

 

Commissioner Johnson asked Ms. Fikes, IT Director, if she was still having trouble with 

CenturyLink.  Ms. Fikes replied that she has been in contact with someone and may have the 

issues worked out. 

 

Commissioner Johnson also commended Ms. Joyner, Senior Center Director, on 

initiating interaction with senior citizens and kids at Pines Elementary School.  Commissioner 

Johnson stated that Ms. Joyner has been working with Ms. Boone’s class.  

 

Commissioner Phelps congratulated Mr. Potter on his appointment of Interim County 

Manager.  Commissioner Phelps told Mr. Potter that he supports him and looks forward to his 

contributions and wished him good luck. 

 

Commissioner Riddick thanked Mr. Coccaro for doing an excellent job and looks 

forward to working with him. 

 

Commissioner Sexton thanked Mr. Overton, auditor for giving a great presentation. 

Commissioner Sexton said it is the best one the County has had.  He went on to say that Mr. 

Overton was very thorough. 

 

Chair Walker said he enjoyed giving out the ‘warm fuzzys’ tonight.   

 

Mr. Potter said the good news is the County is getting two new ambulances at the end of 

January, however, EMS did lose a current ambulance, so the County does not have a spare at this 

time. EMS did loan one to Chowan County and the County may have to ask for it back. 

 

Mr. Potter also reported that the County is now down to nine (9) easements that are 

outstanding. 

 



 

Mr. Potter also told the Board that the County has some leaks in our facilities due to 

excessive rains and that Mr. Boone, Facilities Director, is on top of it. 

 

Mr. Potter said he will bring a draft budget calendar to the February Commissioners’ 

meeting. 

 

Mr. Potter thanked Mr. Overton for staying for the full meeting and giving good advice 

during the meeting on other topics. 

 

Mr. Potter also wanted it noted that he was able to confirm that Washington County is not 

the holdup for Beaufort County Community Colleges’ CNA program. 

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 

§143-318.11 (a)(6) (personnel).  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Back in Open Session, Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve January 1, 

2014 as the date of hire of Virginia Moore, Assistant Register of Deeds for purposes of 

calculating the rate of vacation and longevity accrual pursuant to Washington County 

Personnel Policy as may be amended. Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried 3-2.  

Commissioner Sexton and Chair Walker voted nay. 

 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 

§143-318.11 (a)(3) (attorney-client privilege).  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion 

carried unanimously. 

 

At 9:50 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Sexton made a motion 

to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

 

 

______________________________  _____________________________ 

     Julius Walker, Jr.                                            Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 

           Chair                  Clerk to the Board    


